NARBERTH TOWN COUNCIL

Minutes of the Annual General Meeting of Narberth Town Council, held on-line via Zoom on Tuesday 4th May 2021.
PRESENT:  Cllrs: 
C Walters, S Rees, R Barnes, G Meredydd, D Norcross, E Richards, D Rigby, E Rogers and County Cllr V Dennis. 
01/21
APOLOGIES:  (Agenda item 1)
Apologies were received from Cllrs: K Cash and L Lloyd.
02/21 ELECTION OF MAYOR:  (Agenda item 2)

Prior to the Election, the outgoing Mayor Cllr Walter thanked the Council for their support during the Pandemic and for attending the Zoom and GoToMeetings.    Cllr Walters also thanked the Clerk for her help and guidance. 

Cllr Rogers proposed Cllr Sue Rees be elected Mayor and this proposal was seconded by Cllr Barnes and agreed by full Council.  

03/21
DECLARATION OF THE ACCEPTANCE OF MAYOR:  (Agenda item 3)
Cllr Rees duly signed two copies of the Acceptance of Office on Zoom in front of the Town Council.

04/21
ELECTION OF DEPUTY MAYOR.  (Agenda item 4)

Cllr Rees proposed Cllr Glinys Meredydd be Deputy Mayor and Cllr Rogers seconded this proposal.  All members were in favour of this.

05/21
DECLARATION OF PERSONAL INTEREST:  (Agenda item 5)

Cllr Rees declared an interest in Planning Application item 194/21 (b) as she is a Trustee for Narberth Old School Trust.  Cllr Norcross also declared an interest in the Old CP School as he is a non-executive trustee.  Cllr Rogers declared an interest in this item as she is on the Friends of Narberth Old School Committee.  None of these Councillors voted on the Council’s decision with regard to the discharge of conditions.  Likewise, Cllr Rees, Cllr Norcross and Cllr Rogers declared an interest in item 193(a) and did not vote on this item.
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Signed …………………..
06/21
CONFIRMATION OF MINUTES:   (Agenda item 6)

The minutes of the Meeting held on the 6th April 2021 was approved.  Proposed by Cllr Rogers, seconded by Cllr Norcross and agreed by the full Council.

07/21
MATTERS ARISING:  (Agenda item 7)

a)
Garage, Spring Gardens.  The Clerk had sent a copy of the Enforcement Officer’s response on to each Councillor which confirmed that the site had been inspected as requested. 
b)
Co-options.  The Clerk confirmed that the Notice of Casual Vacancies for the two seats have been placed on the Town Council’s Notice Boards, the local Newsagents, the Library, the Council’s Webpage and on Facebook.  The closing date for applications is Friday 14th May 2021.

c)
Town Hall Clock.  The Clerk confirmed that Smith of Derby had attended and corrected the time on the Town Clock.
d)
Christmas Lights Tender.  The Clerk asked about the Tender for the Christmas Lights and Cllr Walters stated that he would send this to her.

08/21
REPORT OF THE COUNTY COUNCILLORS:  (Agenda item 8)
County Cllr Dennis reported on:

CEO.  County Cllr Dennis informed the Council that a new Chief Executive has been appointed at the County Council.  William Bramble is currently a Major General in the British Army.  The current acting CEO Mr Richard Brown will remain in post until the new CEO is ready to take up his post.

Span Arts.  County Cllr Dennis reported that the Span Arts Plant Sale went ahead over the Bank Holiday weekend.

Town Moor.  County Cllr Dennis stated that he would like to see a Committee consisting of the Town Moor and County Council representatives as this would narrow down the channels of communication.  County Cllr Dennis confirmed that the County Council would like to see this too.  A consultation with the town will need to be carried out on their views of the Town Moor.  County Cllr Dennis stated that the old tip on the Moor falls under the contaminated land regulations which are complicated.  
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Signed ………………..
Housing issues.  Cllr Walters asked how families can get advice on housing in Narberth and was told that they need to be on the Housing list and check with Choice Base lettings weekly on the available houses in the area prior to bidding on them.
Peer Challenge.  Representatives from the Local Government Association (LGA) carried out a peer challenge exercise in Pembrokeshire County Council.  A small group of Chief Officers and Elected Councillors from across the UK came in to assess how the County Council was performing.  Their report was welcomed and it will help the County Council improve its performance.

09/21
REPORT OF THE CLERK:  (Agenda item 9)

a)
Friends of Narberth Old School.  The Clerk reported on a letter from FoNOS asking for a letter of support and for a financial donation of £500 which could be in the form of a sponsorship for local artists to paint a rainbow onto the Rainbow Room.



IT WAS RESOLVED that the Council would send a letter of support, proposed by Cllr Richards and seconded by Cllr Meredydd.  Cllr Walters proposed a financial donation should be considered when the project if further along and this was seconded by Cllr Meredydd and both proposals were agreed upon by the Town Council.  

b)
Valuation Office.  The Clerk had received a request for information from the Valuation Office in respect of St Andrew’s Churchyard.  As the questions related to burials/internment per annum, the Clerk had asked Reverend Cox for his assistance in completing this form and is awaiting the answers.  The reply must be sent to the Valuation Office within 56 days.
c)
Grass Cutting.  The Clerk informed Council that the Council’s Contractor had stated that the amount of dog fouling at both the Castle and the Churchyard had increased greatly and he is getting covered in dog faeces whilst carrying out his duties at both areas. 





IT WAS RESOLVED that the Clerk should order some ‘Keep you Dog on a Lead’ signs for both areas to see if this helps.

d)
Trees.   The Clerk asked about the trees in the Churchyard and whilst the ownership and responsibility of these is still being investigated, the Clerk thought they should be checked for safety.  The Clerk has spoken to the Council’s contractor about this and he will take a look with the Clerk and Cllr Norcross to 
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Signed …………………….

give his opinion.  If there are any concerns raised then these will need to be 

addressed and the Mayor suggested contacting the County Council in the first instance to see if their people can help.
e)
Senedd elections.  The Clerk had received a letter from Angela Burns informing the Council that she will not be standing for re-election this year and extending her warmest wishes to the Town Council and to the wider community the Council represents.

f)
Royal British Legions Industries Ltd.  The Clerk had received information on outdoor ‘Tommy figures’ and a brochure with these items and prices which can be purchased for VE Day.

g)
Donation.  The Clerk had received the Income and Expenditure Account for 2018/19 from the Cricket Club and released the 2020/21 Council donation.

The Clerk asked whether Council still wished to see the accounts from these Clubs prior to releasing the 2021/22 donations as many of the Clubs have not had their AGM due to Covid19 restrictions.  




IT WAS RESOLVED that they could still provide Income and Expenditure sheets even if there was little expenditure within the year.
h)
Virtual meetings.  The Mayor asked Council about returning to face to face meetings in June, following Covid19 regulations.  Cllr Norcross has checked with the Queen’s Hall and the Balcony Room is available for June and July meetings.  Council agreed that the Library is too small to enable Council to follow the 2m rule. 




IT WAS RESOLVED following a vote where only one Councillor objected, to hold the June and July Council meetings at the Queen’s Hall. 
i)
Bins.  The Clerk had received a request from a resident on the Persimmon Development for a bin to be erected on the Station Road side of the new site.



IT WAS RESOLVED that the Clerk should inform the resident that the County Council will not provide any more bins for Narberth, but that there is one located on the Jesse Road side of the Estate.  

j)
Clock.  The Clerk had received an email from a Narberth resident stating that the Clock was one hour slow.  The Clerk had replied that this matter was in hand.
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Signed ………………..

k)
Mini Grant.  The Clerk reported on the Pembrokeshire Coast National Park Trust launch of a new mini grant ‘Force for Nature’.  The deadline for applications is 16th May 2021.

l)
Weed Killer.  The Clerk had received an email regarding the use of what appeared to be weed-killer at Penblewin roundabout.



IT WAS RESOLVED that the Clerk should inform the lady that her comments will be taken forward to Pembrokeshire County Council and that County Cllr Dennis will investigate. 
m)
Donation.  The Clerk had received a request for a donation from Tenovus.  This will be kept until the March meeting of Council.
10/21  PLANNING APPLICATIONS:  (Agenda item 10)
a)
20/1182/PA   Plot 26 Bloomfield Gardens – Erection of dwelling – No Objection.  
b)
21/0001/DC  Narberth CP School – Discharge of conditions 8(landscaping), 9 (contamination), 12 (archaeology) and 18 (surface water) of planning permission ref 20/0369/PA (Conversion and Re-development for retail (class A1 and A3 uses) residential (8 houses and 3 apartments) and a library including minor demolition) – No Objection.
c)
21/0003/PA  Plas y Dderwen, Crinow – New means of Access to dwelling – Objection as due to the rurality of the location, this development would spoil and upset the ecology of the area which is a valued resource for both the town and the surrounding region as the bridle path and the footpath are very well used.

The Clerk had received two emails which she reported on with regards to this application.  
11/21  NARBERTH TOWN:  (Agenda item 11)
a)
Town Moor.  Cllr Meredydd and Cllr Rogers had attended a meeting with Wild  Narberth and explained why the Town Council could not help with the planting of trees.  Ideas were given by the group to enhance the Town Moor and make it a friendlier place, i.e., planting crocus etc.  The Group were informed that they need to work with the Town Moor and the Play Park Committees.  Although an email had been sent, it only arrived tonight so was too late for consideration at tonight’s meeting.  Cllr Meredydd and Cllr Rogers will have a chat with the Group and the Clerk was asked to make this an Agenda Item for next month’s meeting.  
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Signed …………………………

b)
Hydrogeological Report.  Cllr Norcross stated that the report had been completed and after reporting on its contents, agreed to send a copy out to Councillors.  The cost for this work is £1,800 plus VAT.  Cllr Walters proposed that the Town Council paid for this by viring money from the Reserves.  Cllr Rees seconded the proposal and all members were in favour of this action.  Cllr Rogers, Cllr Barnes and Cllr Norcross declared an interest as they are on the Play Park Committee and did not vote.
Cllr Norcross and Cllr Cash are to attend a meeting with Princes Gate’s Water Resources Department who are interested in helping out with this project. 

c)
Community Assistance.  Cllr Rogers stated that as the Fire Authority had helped out at the CP School, she wondered if they would now be in a position to assist with the power washing of the Bus Stop at Moorfield Road.  Cllr Rogers was given permission to approach them about this.

d)
Wild Flowers.  Cllr Meredydd and Cllr Rogers informed Council that whilst at the meeting with Wild Narberth it was suggested that maybe the local school children could be asked to make signs that could be put up in the Churchyard explaining why the wild flowers have not been cut back yet as it is a ‘bee friendly area’.  
e)
Bins.  Cllrs Rogers asked about the possibility of moving the bin inside the Play Park to the Town Moor in order that people could put their bags of dog faeces in it.  County Cllr Dennis will look into this.

f)
Pea-lights.  Cllr Rogers mentioned her idea with regard to pea-lights being wrapped around lampposts instead of motifs.

g)
Litter.  Cllr Barnes raised her concerns as to how untidy Narberth is looking and suggested another litter pick is required.  Cllr Norcross informed Council that there was a meeting on Sunday about this.  County Cllr Dennis stated that he has written to Plastic Free Narberth and is awaiting a response.  Cllr Richards echoed the fact that there is a lot of rubbish lying around Narberth and County Cllr Dennis stated that he will report this to the County Council. 
h)
CCTV.  Cllr Walters highlighted the need for the CCTV pole to be painted at Hill House Corner and asked who is responsible for this, Pembrokeshire County Council or Dyfed Powys Police.  Unfortunately, County Cllr Dennis did not know the answer.  




IT WAS RESOLVED that the Clerk should enquire about this.
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Signed ………………….
i)
Mayor’s Chain.  Cllr Walters informed Council that there is only one space left for inscription on the chain and that the Council will need to invest in further tags. 

i)
Streetlights.  Cllr Richards stated that there are no lights at all on the Town Moor during the early hours of the day.  Cllr Richards was informed that this is County Council’s policy to turn all streetlights off at 12 a.m.

k)
Graves.  Cllr Richards had received complaints about the amount of grass being left on the graves at the top end of the Churchyard and was informed that this is the responsibility of the Church not the Town Council as the Church cuts this area.
12/21
 TO DETERMINE MAYOR’S ALLOWANCE:  (Agenda item 12)
As agreed with the Remuneration Panel for Wales, the Mayor’s allowance for 2021/22 will be a total of £2,000.  All members agreed with this.
13/21 
 CHURCHYARD GUIDANCE AND POLICY: (Agenda item 13)

Cllr Meredydd is still awaiting the opening of the Archives office in Haverfordwest.  

14/21
 ELECTION COSTS:   (Agenda item 14)

The Clerk has not received any information on the Election Costs.

15/21
 STREETLIGHTS:   (Agenda item 15)
County Cllr Dennis stated that he had received an agreement from the Engineer to look at the steps at Redstone Court.  However, there is a reluctance to install lights around the Bloomfield path or at Bushes Lane.  Cllr Richards mentioned the railing at Redstone Court which she felt the gaps between the railings were too wide and was informed by Cllr Walters that these have been sorted.   However, there is still no guard around the railings.  Members also mentioned the railings at Belmore Gardens to the Health Centre as the handrail is too big and users are unable to get their hands around it to hold on.  County Cllr Dennis agreed to look into this.  
16/21
 FINANCIAL REPORT:  (Agenda item 16)

Income received:

a)  Nat West Interest – April 2021 
£           .19  
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b)
Pembrokeshire County Council Precept - 
£27,000.00

c)
WPD – Rent on sub-station - 
£       30.00

16.1 Payments due:
a)
Span Arts donation - 






£       50 .00     
b)
Chris Viggars ( 1 x Castle & 1 x Churchyard) -


£     215.00
c)
J H Groundwater Ltd (Hydrogeological report) - 


£  2,160.00



IT WAS RESOLVED to make these payments.  Proposed by Cllr Rees, seconded by Cllr Rogers and agreed by full Council.

The Clerk had sent out a copy of the budget tracker to Councillors prior to tonight’s meeting.
The Clerk informed Council that she has completed the Annual Accounts and that the Cash Book, the Annual Return and all relevant documents are currently with the Town Council’s Internal Auditor.  The Clerk will forward the Internal Auditor’s report once received and the Accounts and the Annual Governance Statement needs to be approved at the June meeting of Council.
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Signed …………………

